CATHEDRAL PEAK RANCH LANDOWNER’S ASSOCIATION
http://www.cprla.org

2024 ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

Date:		Saturday, October 19, 2023
Location:	Crawford Community Hall

CALL TO ORDER:  Mandi Brewer called the meeting to order at 2:02 PM.  We apologize that a recording of the annual meeting is not available this year as the machine failed to record the call.

CALL FOR PROXIES: Due to the balloting process, no proxies were sent out or received this year.

ROLL CALL:
Board members present in person: Bob Holden, Scott Polson, Ian Fetyko, Carol Inman, Rick Gallagher, Mike Smith
Board member present via teleconference: None
	Board members absent:  Dean DiDario, Mark Minteer and Terry LeBlanc
	Association members present: 25 landowners were present at the roll call
	Proxies received: Due to the balloting process, no proxies were sent out or received this year.

READING OF THE PREVIOUS BOARD MEETING MINUTES:  Every Association member received a copy of the minutes of the last board meeting.   A motion to forego reading the last minutes was made, seconded, and unanimously passed.

[bookmark: _Hlk528755468]CORRESPONDENCE:
Secretary Carol Inman reported that the only correspondence was from prospective new landowners wanting information regarding the ranch.

A Landowner Reminder: The Hart Ranch asked that any hunter whose wounded game crosses onto the Double H call one of the contacts below for assistance before crossing the ranch’s fence.  Please make a record of these numbers.  He asked that the numbers be used in the following order:
-	Brad Hart  			970-361-7844
-	Don Hart  			970-234-9925
-	Cody Inloes-Williams (CPW)  	970-641-7078



Committee Reports and Agenda Items

Budget Committee

Treasurer Scott Polson prepared a complete report showing all of the ranch's actual income and expenditures, and that report was sent to the entire Association prior to the annual meeting.   The CPRLA financial "actuals" for the fiscal year 2023-2024 are also available from Scott Polson (970-921-3026) upon request.  
Treasurer’s Report:
A couple of copies were circulated around the room and the report was generally discussed.
2024-2025 Budget:
The proposed budget was discussed. The details behind the admin budget were discussed, including the ranch taxes, the need for a new ranch computer, postage fees increase, copy costs, etc. There was no money budgeted to repair Victory only to sleeve Strawberry and replace the headgate. Which was approved last year but did not get completed. The legal fund was discussed explaining that we held the budget to same as last year even though the ranch only spent about $600 last year. There is expectation to require the lawyer’s participation during this coming fiscal year. The Association members unanimously approved the entire proposed FY 2024-2025 budget.

COMMITTEE REPORTS: (To obtain copies of the reports, please call or write to Mark Minteer)

	Building and Grounds Report:  Chairman Mike Smith delivered the report, describing active construction permits on the ranch.   Mike added that the form for new construction has been revised and is available on the web site.  The process is changed from one of “approval” to an information sharing situation.  The building and grounds report was presented by Mike. To summarize there are/were several ongoing building activities on approximately 10 Lots. We still have issues with some lots requiring cleanup of trash, rubbish and abandoned or junk vehicles.

	Roads and Water Reports:  The road and water reports were presented by Mike for Mark who could not attend due to a death in the family. Our condolences to Mark and Roxy.
To summarize the Road work accomplished: There were 62 loads of gravel spread on the roads including donated loads. Road erosion repair and prevention was accomplished on several places around the ranch including but not limited to North entry road, Deep Gulch Trail, Deadwood Trail.   Thank you to everyone who donated time and or equipment this year. 
To summarize the water work accomplished:
Chase Ruble restored the ditch trail and ditch from the divider box to Brushy with donated time on his Dozer.
Mike Neil and Mike Smith diverted the end of the overflow at Brushy into the ditch instead of the swamp where it formerly discharged.
The ranch contracted with Roop Excavation company to replace the head gate at Strawberry and sleeve the exit pipe under the dam.  The sleeve is fused and sitting by the forest gate as of now.

	Judiciary report: Mandi and Mike described the issues for which the board sought legal advice during the year.  This included review of the legal letters we wrote regarding dues collection and covenants violations per our new procedure and certification of the board member vote tally by the ranch lawyer to maintain ballot secrecy.
	
NEW BUSINESS:


· Solar lights at gates
All discussed the need for better lights at the gates. Mike Neil stated he would take care of the South gate. It was agreed a new light would be procured and installed at the North gate as well.
· Closing and locking gates issues
The issue with the gate being closed and locked at all times was discussed. It is a covenants violation not to close and lock the gates. If you come into the ranch and the gate is open, please close and lock the gate unless that is a sign posted to leave it open for a specific reason, like the hauling of gravel. When locking the north gate please lock it onto the loop of the silver key lock, that is the lock for the powerline access company.
· Trespassing Issues
It was brought up that we have had issues with landowners claiming people are trespassing on their land. This was discussed amongst all landowners at the meeting. It was pointed out that this is a hunting ranch, and the Covenants provide that all landowners and their guests may walk upon every lot to hunt. Do not hunt near any cabins and follow all safety precautions. If you have any issues, please be sure to call the Montrose County Sheriff’s Office. Please contact non-emergency dispatch at 970-249-9110 if you need to speak with someone. If you have a crime tip, you can also contact Crimestoppers at (970) 249-8500 and the Sheriff will respond as soon as possible. If it is an emergency, call 911.
· Parking on roads and access roads
It was discussed that people leave trailers and vehicles parked at the north gate and these frequently block the road for others. The power company access right of way south of the north gate is not a road for people to drive on. It is for the power company only. Do not block this access.
· Covenant changes brought up by landowners
Loren Larsen proposed a change to the covenants regarding allowing RV Trailers and campers to be able to be parked full time on people’s lots in some situations like if the people live full time on the ranch or provisions are made for properly storing them under a cover that meets county snow load requirements. This was discussed for quite a while with arguments for and against in the end it was agreed that this and any other language updates to the Protective Covenants would be presented via ballet to the landowners. A small committee will be formed to pull together the new language. All will have to be presented to the lawyer for final review and approval.
· Alternative Board Member not being addressed in bylaws
There is no alternate board member position mentioned in the bylaws. For the past many years there has been an alternate board member position. This was put to a vote by the members whether to have an alternate board member. The landowners voted to have 9 board members with no alternate. 
· Discuss fixing Victory
All present discussed fixing victory and what to do about the water that we have been trying to get to Blue for years. Mike Neil brought up trying to get a grant and work with government or non-government organizations to help us create a water plan to get that water. Once the plan is created it can be voted on by all and then acted on once approved. Mike is willing to take the lead pay for at least part of getting that plan. We discussed that Scott had begun that work about 5 years ago, but we stopped because of the perceived cost to the ranch to pipe that ditch. There were lots of other types of discussion regarding this water.  John Barnes brought up selling the water rights since we have never got the use of the water anyway, Ginny Krook brought up maybe leasing the water rights that way we don’t lose them. Several people mentioned they don’t want to spend more dues money on getting that water or continued effort since it has not been a very successful effort thus far.
· Stray or Loose Dog(s)
Several landowners complained about a brown and white (perhaps spaniel breed) dog with a red collar and a large white dog roaming the ranch. Some said they were seen chasing game, chasing the grazing cattle, and also continually pee and poop around their cabins. Whoever owns these dogs please keep your dogs from running lose all over the ranch. The members discussed reporting these roaming animals to Montrose County Animal Control who came out a few months ago to pick up another stray. Animal Control will not come out to chase and capture an animal. It must already be captured and held for pickup. 

· Miscellaneous
While Mike Smith was discussing the changes made to reroute the overflow ditch at Brush Lake, Rick Gallagher asked why we allowed the water to flow through the overflow at all. Why doesn’t someone just open the head gate and let the water out, so it does not overflow? No answer was provided during the meeting. However, there are a couple of reasons why we haven’t done that. 
1. We are an all-volunteer force. Someone would have to continually check on the lake level to modify the flow or shut the valve to prevent too much water from leaving the lake causing us to lose that water and not be able to use it later. This year the water was overflowing in early March through early May. That is a long time to have someone go there every day and monitor/adjust the headgate just to avoid using the overflow for what it was designed for.
2. The overflow ditch was purposefully modified so any water running through the overflow flows directly into the ranch irrigation ditch system without having to have a person manage the flow except in an emergency.
The annual meeting was purposely held on Saturday at 2 pm based upon a vote taken last year in the annual meeting. The reasoning was more landowners would attend. The results were that there was no increase in attendance. Holding the meeting on a Saturday mid-afternoon, some landowners have commented this is even more disruptive to their schedules than the weekly evening meetings.

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS  
Nominations: Nomination forms were sent to every landowner this year, for the first time ever.
Paper ballots specifying the nominees were then submitted to all landowners: Ballots were returned by 52 Members, representing 60 lots. The certified vote for the 2024/2025 board of directors two (2) open positions results in the following Association members being directors with new 3-year terms: 
Scott Polson and Rick Gallagher

	Candidate
	Total Votes
	Ranking

	Charlotte Barnes
	18
	5

	Rick Gallagher
	38
	2

	Mark Minteer
	37
	3

	Mike Neil
	19
	4

	Scott Polson
	47
	1

	Andy Tackett
	18
	5




Post Meeting Update: A letter was sent to all landowners via email regarding the situation of Terry Leblanc’s subsequent resignation from the board due to lack of meeting attendance per the Bylaws Section 5.6. The landowners also voted to keep the board member number at nine (9) and have no alternate director as mentioned earlier. Therefore, to fill Terry’s vacancy and keep the number at nine (9) Mark Minteer, who received the next highest number of votes, will fulfill the remaining 1 year of Terry’s term. 
The new board members are:
Scott Polson – 3-year term ends in 2027
Rick Gallagher – 3-year term ends in 2027
Mark Minteer – 1-year term ends in 2025

ADJOURNMENT: Following the announcement of the results for the election of board members, a motion was made, seconded, and unanimously passed to adjourn the annual meeting.

A WORD OF THANKS:  
The board would again like to thank all who participated in the work weekends and accomplished so much for the benefit of the ranch.  If anyone has questions about what happens at these work weekends or how to get involved, please call any board member.

CPRLA-RELATED CONTACT INFORMATION:	
	Stirrup Bar Cattle foreman: Doug Bryant – (cell) 970-986-2672, (home) 970-399-7162.
	Lion Hunter: Jerad Cotton – (cell) 970-640-9461, (home) 970-921-3029.
	CPRLA Secretary e-mail: cathedralpeakranch@hotmail.com
	CPRLA web site: www.cprla.org


Respectfully,
Mandi Brewer, President		Carol Inman, Secretary
CPRLA Board of Directors		CPRLA Board of Directors
